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The Aldermanic Meetings 

THIRD MEETING  May 27, 2008

The Pre-Meeting Work Session

Snow Plowing:  Heads up…The city plans to increase the snow routes and trucks doing snow plowing this winter.  The good news is streets will be cleared of snow faster.  The bad news is the new plan calls for less plowing on private streets, replacing the old “Curb to Curb Clean” with “Once in and Once Out Plowing.”  More bad news is the cost of plowing will go up.  Over the last eight years the average snow plowing costs has been $106,000.  In 2008 the actual costs from 1-1-08 to 4-14-08 was $151,461.  The projected costs for the same snow fall under the new plan would be $187,821. DPW estimates there will be 28-percent improvement to residents at a cost increase of 24-percent. 

Craig Wilde, the Director of Public Works proposes going from 10 trucks to 19 trucks.  With 10 trucks a 5-8 inch snow takes 34 hours to clear.  With 19 trucks the same snow would take 24.5 hours to clear all streets in the city.  Besides slightly less service to private streets, the new policy would include for the first time streets of gated subdivisions if the gates are left open to allow access the plows. 

Street Repairs:  Milling and Overlay of nine streets is planned.  Major rebuilding is planned for Roclare Lane, Takara Court and Kent Manor Driver.  DPW would like to move up repairs to Brighton Woods and Oak Springs from 2009 to 2008. 

The Agenda Review:

Gate Installation at 1761 Topping Road has taken some interesting twists.  At first this looked like a quick passage.  The new resident, Brain Marchant-Calsyn obtained a fence permit and wants to put up an iron fence with brick pillars around 4.8 acres of property.  He bought two lots, one with a home and another with only a tennis court.  The lots are both flag lots that are reached with a shared driveway with a neighbor, where the applicant wishes to build a gate across the driveway.  The adjoining property owners were not notified of the hearing at Planning and Zoning Commission where the matter breezed through.  The neighbors are not crazy about a six-foot high fence being built three inches from their property line.  The gate’s location according to property survey maps will actually cut off access to a small portion of a neighbor’s rear yard.  

Both neighbors hired a lawyer not to challenge the new neighbor, but to challenge the City on whether or not they followed the code in issuing the permit for the fence and the gate. 

The Friday before the public hearing in front of the Board of Aldermen on Monday their lawyer received a letter from the applicant’s lawyer threatening them if they continued their action to attempt to have the city delay the construction of the fence or the gate they would be sued and forced to pay damages. Here are some excerpts for the letter:

“…if she pursues delay of building of this gate, and construction is delayed by one day due to (her) claims, you can rest assured that she too will be the focus of intense litigation that will not be abandoned until my clients are victorious.”  And
“We would hope that you communicate the futility and cost that will be associated with your client’s insistence on attacking the Calsyn’s property rights.” And

“The determination of my clients should not be underestimated.  They will not stop until they have prevailed in these matters.”  And

“Please indicate by letter to the Town & County City Council meeting that your clients will not continue these attacks.  Otherwise we will prepare accordingly.”

Signed…John P. King, Lathrop & Gage 

This is known as a “SLAP” letter.  It is basically banned by the rules of the Missouri Bar.  The neighbors have brought no action against the person with the fence.  The only action they have brought is to hire a lawyer to question the city about the permit for the fence and to speak for them at a public hearing before the board of aldermen.   This letter clearly is trying to stop Town & Country residents from speaking to their elected officials at an open public meeting. I for one will never forget this letter and Mr. King will have to answer for it any time he appears before a board or commission I’m sitting on. 

Copies of the letter were distributed to the other members of the Board and they were all troubled.  But leave it to a lawyer to look for an escape clause for a fellow attorney.  Mayor Dalton announced that he would be interested in finding about which one of Mr. King’s associates wrote the letter, because it is not the type of a letter Mr. King would write.  I don’t know, I only know that Mr. King and only Mr. King’s name was on the letterhead and only Mr. King signed it.  While it may not be good enough for the mayor, it is good enough for me to believe that Mr. King was responsible for the letter. 

The public hearing was continued at the last minute by Mr. King.

At the very end of the work session, my bill on Deer Control came up.  I explained that since the city and Board appeared to be unwilling to develop any plan concerning the increasing sizes of deer herds, I had been contacted by numerous residents wishing some action on the deer issue.  I wrote a bill with the help of several area lawyers, a police chief in Colorado, the Missouri Department of Conservation and a number of residents.  I explained that the bill does not allow the city to kill any deer, but allows property owners or Home Owner Associations to do so with the city having a strong oversight on safety, including demanding weapon certification for anyone hired to kill deer, issuance of permits for specific days and having “safety officers” from the police department in the field required to give permission before a deer is shot to ensure the shot is safe and will not affect surrounding property. The city would have no costs as the property owner or hunting service would have to pay for all city costs involved with safety.  I said the bill allowed property owners to manage their property.

After I explained the bill, Alderman Fred Meyland-Smith immediately stated that it was outrageous that I contacted outsiders to help prepare this bill and did not use aldermen and city staff.  Of course all the aldermen and city staff have done to date on the issue is pretty much nothing, other than hold meetings, where people shout at each other.   With the City Attorney charging $140 an hour for his service, I thought I was doing the general fund and the residents a favor by obtaining free legal services from lawyers who are my neighbors, but apparently Alderman Meyland-Smith doesn’t think so.

The Meeting         

Once the meeting started first up was a public hearing concerning new signs for the Schuncks Woods Mill Plaza.  With the Whole Foods store (or as they were known in the Washington DC area “Whole Paycheck” stores) opening up a few hundred feet across the street, Schuncks want to increase their signage.  They want to add two low monument signs at the Clayton Road entrance and the Woods Mill entrance.  For some reason the current sign at Woods Mill and Clayton Roads that says, “Schuncks Woods Mill Plaza” is going to be changed to say just “Woods Mill Plaza.”  I think that Ald. Meyland-Smith is behind this, since he has been bragging that he has met for four hours with shopping center management company’s (that is basically a front for Schuncks) people.  Fred was the guy who badgered the developers of Town and Country Crossing to change the font of the letters for their monument sign because he didn’t like them.     

This store brings in a whole lot of tax money for the city.  The residents are dependant on the sales tax so they do not have to pay city property taxes.  So it is my position that the city should do all they can to make sure the stores are successful and want to stay in Town and Country.  If it means having three monument signs that say “Schuncks” that is fine with me.  

I brought up the question of why they were not asking to include three directory signs for their tenants next to the store that people can not see from the street.  (The stores are the cleaners, the Irish pizza joint and the hair styling salon).  I believe that the small retailers should have every chance to be successful and T&C has made that difficult to do by not allowing directory signs at Manchester Meadows and at Woods Mill and Clayton.  The Schuncks people posing as the shopping center management team mentioned that they had never thought of it.  He then lectured me that the idea is for the Schuncks store to draw in the customers to support the other retailers.  Well DUH!  

My position is what if I decided to be a loyal Dierbergs shopper after Schuncks bought out my favorite Bettendorf-Rapp stores and I refuse to shop at a Schunckendorf store.  How would I ever know those retailers existed if there was not a sign by the road? 

PUBLIC COMMENT

Word of the deer control bill got out and a number of people were there to make statements about it.  Amazingly 6 people spoke for it and only three spoke against it.  Usually that number is reversed.  The problem with the pro-deer speakers is that they are often long winded and repetitive, but every one was fairly brief, including the Ward 1 resident who said he would never call the police again if they were involved in killing deer, even if it was just to keep people safe.  He then made the point that anyone who would vote for the bill would be a murderer.  There was one citizen who did not speak on the deer issue.  He spoke against Westminster Academy installing 80-foot high football stadium lights next to the Arlington Oaks subdivision. 

On the regular agenda 

An outdoors seating area was approved for Morgan LeFay’s Restaurant.  A week earlier, after being sent a letter by the police warning they would be doing “Compliance Checks” for sales to a minor, Morgan LaFey was caught selling and serving beer to an 18-year-old.  This made me wonder if minors would be served outdoors as well or just inside. 

A bill was passed which allowed new restaurants meeting certain standard requirements to be permitted in commercial districts without approval from the planning and zoning commission. The reason for this was that waiting for approval from both P&Z and the Board of Aldermen could add two months of wait time before a business could open and start generating taxes…so we don’t have to pay property taxes. 

A bill passed for the city to accept Mason Grove Lane in the Mason Grove subdivision as a city street.  The street is concrete and is in excellent condition.  However, I did notice going over the city attorney’s monthly bill (for a total $16,400) under reimbursable fees, he charged the subdivision $230 for his legal expenses.  His hourly rate to the city is $140.   In this case he was charging our residents who live in Mason Grove $90 an hour more than he charges all the other residents.   I met with him and he agreed to charge just $140 an hour on future street takeover bills.  I then called a trustee of Mason Grove and suggested they only pay legal costs at the $140 an hour rate. 

Next was a bill to increase the number of liquor by the drink licenses to 18.  Instead of picking a number of licenses and sticking to that number, which would make the value of a liquor license increase as more people wanted to open bars and restaurants, the city decided to increase the number of liquor licenses per requests, never having unused licenses available or people waiting for a license to become available when a licensee went out of business.  This is a ploy to keep Town and Country from suddenly having a nightclub district like Sauget, Illinois or worse yet having a Hooters sneak into town.  However, before we could vote on this bill, a second applicant for a liquor license that the staff thought was an acceptable establishment applied.  So there was a motion to change the bill to increase the number from 18 to 19.

Now I knew that the city code requires the Board of Aldermen to take action concerning the suspension of liquor license where the licensee violates the city liquor code.  I then asked the city administrator/police chief if there was any mechanism to suspend a license when an employee sold liquor to a minor (as had just happened with Morgan LeFay and Courtyard by Marriott). He said no there was not.  He was incorrect, but based on that answer, I felt it was stupid to issue more liquor licenses if we were not going to take admin actions against the ones we have when they sold booze to kids in the community.  

As the city clerk called the roll, please keep in mind votes are almost always 8-0 in the aye department, she reached me and I said “no”.  I think she had automatically entered “aye” in her computer and we had to wait while she went back and corrected it. 

Finally we got to new business and the only new item was the deer control bill, which would allow private property owners or groups of owners to safely shoot deer on their property.  The city would not kill any deer and only approved persons with permits using approved weapons in the presence of safety officers could harm a deer.  Before I could make any speech concerning this bill a motion was made to made to send it to the Deer Task Force, where it appears it will spend a long an uneventful stay for some time to come.  

During debate on the motion I brought up one of the reasons for me writing and introducing the bill was that residents felt the city was doing nothing but holding meetings and not getting anything done.  I added they wanted the city to take some action so they could do something, before another rut and fall breeding season.    Fred Meyland-Smith began speaking and complaining that the bill would allow any hunter to use any kind of high-power rifle they liked.  This statement was a complete lie.  The bill clearly does not allow such action and in fact forbids it. 

A vote was taken and for the second time that night I was able to vote no, as the Deer Control Bill went off to the Deer Task Force by a 7-1 margin. 

COMMISIONS, COMMITTES AND TASK FORCES

POLICE COMMISSION:  Let’s start with the Police Commission.    I have no idea what the heck this commission does.  The April meeting was cancelled because of a lack of agenda items. The meeting on May 20th had no old business to handle.   The commission chairman Alderman Jon Benigas was not present.  On the agenda was the Chairman’s report, but he wasn’t there to give it so there was none.  Then there was the slide show on the Police Chief’s Prayer Breakfast.  Then Capt. Hoelzer gave a slide presentation on the e-mail notification system and how to sign up for it.  Finally Chief Copeland gave the department a big pat on the back for using an 18-year-old and doing compliance checks on the 17 liquor by the drink establishments.  (Looking into this later I determined that the department intentionally and knowingly violated state rules and regulations in how they conducted the operation making it impossible for the state to take any action against the licensee. So in other words the department had cited waiters for serving the kid, but was not interested in punishing the business for allowing the kid to be served.  This bothers me and I will make a motion at the next Board of Aldermen meeting for the board to hold license suspension hearings against the two establishments.)

It turned out that the police commission at their May 20th meeting did absolutely nothing.  No fresh agenda ideas from the members, no votes and no discussions on anything. 

PARKS AND TRAILS:  The meeting began with a tour of the new Longview Park addition.  Guess what.  The new addition can only hold between 65-80 people, depending on what the Fire Marshal decides. The park director is not sure.  The old section of the building can also be used and the living room area can hold 20-25.  They envision using this for bridge clubs, book clubs and just some place for the public to come and read the paper.  If you add the living room area to the new addition the house can properly hold close to 100 people.  This leads one to ask, “Where they heck are they going to park?”

The parks director hopes to move her office into the building by the end of August.  The additional itself should be ready to be open by sometime in September.     

 The main topic of discussion was the use of the conference center at Longview Park.  Once again the city spent $1.6 million to build a building and they are not sure how they are going to use it.  After much discussion it was decided not to use the facility as a conference center until June 2009.  They will not start taking reservations until after the first of the year.  They only want to hold small meetings of city commissions, task forces and committees along with subdivision annual meetings for nine months.  Parks Director Anne Nixon reported that she has already been receiving calls from people wanting to rent it for wedding receptions and parties.  

Also they have no idea how to staff the building to ensure someone is there when it is open to the general public.  Someone suggested volunteers.  Yeah, right.  I don’t see anyone volunteering to work at this place.  My wife is associated with some well known area organizations that can not get volunteers to staff their front desk when drawing from the entire St. Louis area.  I say good luck finding free labor in Town and Country.  

The also talked about having coffee available for citizens.  I kind of have a problem with that.  At the other corner of Mason and Clayton Road is Starbucks (or as I like to call it Four Bucks…soon to be called Five Bucks).  We get sales tax from Starbucks.  Why are we competing with them?  I know it is very minor, but it is just a thought. 

Now that this place was built I hope we find a way to make it successful, but I have my doubts since no one was really sure what it was going to be used for.     

DEER TASK FORCE:  On June 2 at 6:30pm the Deer Task Force meeting was held.  The Task Force was where my bill was sent so the board wouldn’t have to vote on it.  On this agenda the topics were my bill and a timeline for summer meetings.  Present were members Ald. Lynn Wright, Ald. Jon Benigas and Chairman, Ald. Bill Kuehling. Absent was Ald. Fred Meyland-Smith.     

Ald. Kuehling earlier had stated the Deer Task Force was going to make a recommendation to the full Board of Aldermen by late August.   The first thing on the agenda was by Deer Control Bill.  Ald. Kuehling stated he wanted a schedule a future meeting where I could explain the bill.  Heck I was there and I could do that immediately, but no, let’s do it at another meeting.  Also Bill said the Chief John Copeland want to testify (I didn’t realize anyone got sworn in at these things) about the effect and burden the bill would have the police department.  Ald. Benigas and Ald. Wright said they wanted to hear experts.  (People at the Deer Task Force January public forum at CBC were promised experts would be at a special March meeting.  The March meeting and the views of the experts never materialized.) 

Members of the Task Force then said they thought they would not want to even hear me or Chief Copeland for at least four or five weeks.  If you take time off for the Independence Day weekend that will take you to the middle of July. 

They did say they wanted to meet with city attorney Steve Garrett.  Hello…that is at $140 an hour.  Deer Task Force meetings are not covered by Mr. Garrett’s retainer. Jon Benigas raised the voice of reason and didn’t know why they needed extra meetings and Garrett reviews all bills before a final vote.  

CONSERVATION COMMISSION:  The next night the Conservation Commission met.  John DePetro talked about raising money and interest for the Parks and Trails Foundation and getting people to donate land for green space.  

On the agenda was to vote on topics for a city survey.  Unfortunately Parks Director Anne Nixon had not listed any questions.  There was a handout of e-mails that had some of the questions.  My favorite listed the following questions:

One    When referring to a Town and Country deer management program, do you prefer non-lethal or lethal methodology?

Two:  Are you aware that our current City law of no-discharge of weaponry would be lifted or modified if any type of hunting is allowed?

Three:  Do you mind seeing deer wounded running about your neighborhood bleeding to death or leaving a blood trail behind?

Four:  Are you aware that sudden removal of deer might result in remaining does producing more deer?

Five:  Are you aware that bow hunting is not a solution to growth of the deer population as it doesn’t curtail reproduction?

Six:  Are you willing to change the name of the City now that the wildlife is no longer protected?

Now those are some unbiased questions that are sure to make a survey a good example of money well spent.  

The commission voted to approve and send to the board a Beautification Grant of $2,409 for a $4,819 project to beautify a cul-de-sac at the end of Wexford Woods.  Two months earlier Ald. Kuehling told the board the commission would no longer accept grant applications for cul-de-sacs.  There are exactly four houses on Wexford.  I announced at the meeting in April that I just couldn’t vote to spend money for these grants on cul-de-sacs only at subdivision entrances.  Mariette Palmer, a member of the Conservation Commission who is rarely at a loss for words, said that the cul-de-sac is only 200 feet or so off of Clayton Road so it can be seen from Clayton Road.  Member Bruni Perez mentioned that she was against spending any money on private property.  

Once again changing to a Third Class City was on the agenda.  This time Ald. Kuehling mentioned that he assigned an intern at his law firm to research the matter and she could give a presentation to any citizens who wee interested.  However it would not be as part of the Conservation Commission. It appeared that the only people really interested in this were Mrs. Palmer and Mrs. Perez.  Maybe they could take the intern out to dinner.

My bill on deer control was on the agenda for discussion.  It was decided that the commission should not discuss it until after a survey (which has yet to be approved by the board) is done.  The earliest time if everyone moved the survey to the top of the list of things to get done, is sometime in 2009.  Once again the people who predicted that the city would do nothing on the issue of deer for another mating season would be correct. 

Finally commission members were shocked that a city employee painted large red Xs on trees in Longview Park.  The Xs were placed on trees that arborists determined were dangerous and needed to be cut down.  They passed around photos of the marked trees and then discussed why the trees had to be cut down and not allowed to die and fall down.  Mrs. Palmer complained that a shade tree was to be cut down next to the playground. Of course the tree experts found trunk rot in these trees marked to be cut down.  With Mrs. Palmer it is often her way or the highway.  The heck with kids in jeopardy on the playground during a windy day…save that dangerous shade tree.         

One member did make an astute observation about Longview Park.  “It looks junky, with all the weeds, honeysuckle and underbrush.  You can not walk in the woods.”     

On June 2 the Board did get an e-mail from City Administrator John Copeland concerning the Wirth property on Clayton Road.  The note read:

   All,

The asbestos abatement and water and sewer disconnections are complete.

Ameren has scheduled the electric disconnect for sometime this week.

Once the electrical disconnect is complete we will issue a permit for demolition which will promptly follow.

John R. Copeland 

This led me to reply “I'm waiting for someone to complain that we are taking the "Country" out of Town and Country by tearing down old abandon farm buildings.”

Once a week I have tried to drive around the ward to see if anything is amiss.  Last week I found 3-foot high grass on two lots on Topping Estates.  One house was vacant and for sale, apparently as a “teardown.”   The other was on a large lot where a new home is being built.  Within 48 hours the code enforcement officer had gotten the grass harvested. 

The other thing I noticed was that the first stop sign on Mason Ridge going south from Mason Road was over 50-percent obstructed and covered by growth plus the view of the 20 MPH limit sign was obstructed by a low tree branch. I waited 10 days to see if any police officers noticed and contacted the public works department to cut back the vegetation.  No one had and I finally sent an e-mail to the Public Works director.  Within six hours both signs were completely visible.  I later mentioned this test to the assistant police chief on his officers’ powers of observation and ability to report things to other city departments.     

Coming up in the next newsletter will be more on liquor laws, beatification grants and of course the annual Board of Aldermen “retreat.”   Some name…retreat…try boot camp…it is being held at 8am on a Saturday morning at City Hall to discuss long range planning issues.  A couple of aldermen have already announced that they can’t attend.  Some cities used to hold these “retreats” away from town at a winery or at the Lake.  It definitely kept down the public attendance.  The worst Town and Country ever did on this score was move them to an area hotel.   Holding them at the city hall is the best place. My problem with this year’s retreat is that it was not on the city calendar and wasn’t posted until 9 days in advance of the event.  A good way to keep the crowds down is not to tell anyone about something.   
